

Figure 57	Chavarrias Market, 4098 Park Avenue (now Tony's Market), ca. 1950	81
Figure 58	Checkie's Café, with Helen Hernandez and the café cook behind the counter, 1946	81
Figure 59	Manuel Reyes and his wife Jesse (left and lower right), Manuel's Café	82
Figure 60	The "Camp Anza Girls," ca. 1944 (left); Restored Officers' Club, 2016	83
Figure 61	Mars Macias and Mars Barbershop, Cypress Avenue, Arlanza	85
Figure 62	Mela and Leo Lueras, at their Arlanza real estate office, ca. 1960 (top); Leo and Mela's Market, Cypress Avenue, Arlanza (bottom).....	86
Figure 63	John Martin Sotelo and the Victoria Shell Station and Victoria Auto Towing, ca. 1960	87
Figure 64	Zacatecas Café (left) and owners Oscar and Josephine Medina (right), circa 1970.....	88
Figure 65	Jess Carlos (left); Huell Howser, Raymond Buriel, and Eusebia Buriel at Zacatecas Café, 2007 (right).....	88
Figure 66	Oscar and Josephine Medina, with Josephine's sister Olga, Zacatecas Café (left); Josephine Medina (right)	89
Figure 67	"Chicano of the Month: Eugenio Cota-Robles," Yearbook 1967, <i>El Chicano Newsletter</i>	90
Figure 68	Dr. Raymond Buriel, Pomona College	91
Figure 69	The Diaz family, Casa Blanca, ca. 1915. Isidro (far left) served as a private in the US Army during World War I	93
Figure 70	Gold Star Mothers in Lincoln Park, 1945 (left); Smiley Villegas, burial at Riverside National Cemetery, 1978 (right)	94
Figure 71	High Mass at Our Lady of Guadalupe Shrine for the safe return of World War II soldiers, 1945 (left); Victory parade including Latino veterans (right)	95
Figure 72	Salvador Lara, circa 1944 (left); Alfonso Lara and President Barack Obama, 2014 (right)	96
Figure 73	Andrew Melendrez, Sr., US Army, World War II	96
Figure 74	Corporal Dario Vazquez, ca. 1942 (left); at the gardens of the family home, 1942 (right)	97
Figure 75	Dario and Smiley Villegas, circa 1942 (left); Staff Sergeant Villegas gravestone, Riverside National Cemetery (right)	99
Figure 76	Memorial service for Staff Sergeant Villegas, Casa Blanca School Auditorium, 1949.....	99
Figure 77	Jesus S. Duran, circa 1968; Duran's daughter Tina and President Barack Obama, 2014	100
Figure 78	The "Mexican Baptist" Church, Eastside, 1945	102
Figure 79	St. Francis de Sales Catholic Church, Lime Street.....	104
Figure 80	Arlington's Our Lady of Guadalupe Church, Indiana Avenue, 1953 and 1954.....	105
Figure 81	<i>Riverside Daily Press</i> announcement for laying of St. Anthony's Catholic Church cornerstone, 1924 (left) and dedication ceremonies, 1927 (right)	106
Figure 82	Reverend Balderas (second from left), with Atanacio and Francisca Bailón and Herman Gruhn, 1957	108
Figure 83	Confirmation class of Saint Anthony's Church, Ahumada Market, circa 1921.....	108

City of Riverside
Latino Historic Context Statement

Figure 84	Saint Anthony’s Church under construction, ca. 1925.....	109
Figure 85	Saint Anthony’s Church confirmation class, circa 1930	109
Figure 86	“San Antonio Mexican Church” and Casa Blanca School appear in inset, Sanborn Fire Insurance Map, 1952. Calvary Presbyterian Church is north of Madison and Diamond Streets.....	110
Figure 87	Construction of Our Lady of Guadalupe Shrine, circa 1929	112
Figure 88	Church of Our Lady of Guadalupe Shrine.....	112
Figure 89	Huell Howser, at Our Lady of Guadalupe Shrine with Raymond and Eusebia Buriel, 2007	113
Figure 90	May 1940 confirmation class at Our Lady of Guadalupe Shrine Church.....	114
Figure 91	Festival and parade at Our Lady of Guadalupe Shrine, ca. 1957	115
Figure 92	Our Lady of Guadalupe Fiesta Ranchera celebration, 1959	115
Figure 93	Gilbert Reyes and candidates for Sweetheart of 1959, Janet Espinoza, Emelda Castro, and Virginia Rodriguez, Our Lady of Guadalupe Summer Dance	116
Figure 94	The LV Brown Packinghouse Baseball Team, Highgrove, 1928.....	118
Figure 95	The Carrasco brothers, Henry, Fernando and Sebastian (front row, on the right) and their Eastside Baseball Team, ca. 1935.....	118
Figure 96	Press coverage of winning Casa Blanca baseball teams, adult and children’s leagues.....	119
Figure 97	Casa Blanca Comets, circa 1949, Ernie Benzor, back row, second from right; (left); Casa Blanca Vagabonds, City Champions, 1959 (Benzor appears second from right, back row)	121
Figure 98	Casa Blanca All-Stars, with Casa Blanca Elementary School Principal Madden as manager, 1950	122
Figure 99	Casa Blanca “Busy Bees,” Fast-Pitch Softball team, 1945-1950.....	122
Figure 100	Vagabundos member Glen Ayala with young boxers (left); Frank Salazar presents trophy to Angel Ramirez while Jay Chavez and Lilo Fuertes look on (right), 1955	124
Figure 101	Craft making at the Community Settlement House children’s summer program, 1932	125
Figure 102	Announcement of Lincoln Park Plunge Building, June 1941	126
Figure 103	Villegas Park Pool opening, 1956	129
Figure 104	Halloween festivities at Villegas Park, 1958.....	129
Figure 105	1935 Play at the Community Settlement House, “Las Estrellas Responden” (The Stars Answer).....	132
Figure 106	Mexican Independence Day Queen, Emma Galvan, 1947. Photo inscription reads, “Muy carinosamente para mi prima Carolina Galvan de parte de su prima, Emma Galvan.” (With affection, for my cousin Carolina Galvan, from your cousin, Emma Galvan.).....	132
Figure 107	Junior high students at Casa Blanca Library, 1960	133
Figure 108	Cinco de Mayo band and celebrants, Casa Blanca, 1910	136
Figure 109	Cinco de Mayo Committee, 1919, with parade director José Quiroz (bottom row, second from left).....	136
Figure 110	Cinco de Mayo presentation, Community Settlement House, ca. 1935	138

Figure 111	Cinco de Mayo at the Community Settlement House (left) and in Casa Blanca (right), 1950	139
Figure 112	City Councilperson E.T. Patterson, awarding first prize to Philip Ortega and Johnny Jackson for the most original booth, Cinco de Mayo, 1950	139
Figure 113	Cinco de Mayo preparation at Community Settlement House, 1952	140
Figure 114	Cinco de Mayo at Ysmael Villegas Park in 1954 (left) and 2011 (right).....	140
Figure 115	Family photos of Annie Hernandez Romo and her sister Frances	141
Figure 116	Casa Blanca Band, circa 1915.....	142
Figure 117	Abbie Chavez (far left) with Walt Disney (lower right) on the set of <i>Los Tres Caballeros</i> ; movie poster for The Three Caballeros.....	143
Figure 118	Abbie Chavez and His Orchestra, at El Sombrero Café, Colton, circa 1950	143
Figure 119	Mural honoring César Chavez and the UFW, Home of Neighborly Service, artist unknown	145
Figure 120	Muralist Roy Duarte, 1973 (left); at work on Home of Neighborly Service mural (right)	146
Figure 121	The murals of Roy Duarte and Jim Gutierrez, 1981	147
Figure 122	Riverside muralists Roy Duarte and Jim Gutierrez, 1981	147
Figure 123	Gutierrez and Duarte mural, Casa Blanca Elementary School (the mural around the Virgen de Guadalupe has since been removed).....	148
Figure 124	2018 view of Casa Blanca School, with inset mural of Virgen de Guadalupe intact	149
Figure 125	Mural of Ysmael Villegas, Villegas Park, as of 1981	149
Figure 126	Jim Gutierrez’s “Grandesa Azteca,” Villegas Park Handball Court (under restoration)	150
Figure 127	Daniel “Chano” Gonzales, UC Riverside Chicano Student Programs mural, 1975	151
Figure 128	Muralist Daniel “Chano” Gonzalez and collaborator, 1975	152
Figure 129	“Don Juan” (left) and “Angela” (right), by Esau Quiroz.....	155
Figure 130	Esau Quiroz and Alfredo Castaneda, UCR Chicano Studies Department Chair (left); Quiroz artwork and logos (right)	155
Figure 131	“We Serve Whites Only,” restaurant in the American Southwest (left); Riverside Woman’s Club talk on the City’s “Mexican Problem,” 1928 (right)	157
Figure 132	Lozano family, from left, Chona, Chavela, Josephine, Lily, Lucy, and Manuela. In front, Mr. and Mrs. Marcos Lozano, with son John. ca. 1940	162
Figure 133	Josephine Lozano, pioneering activist and community leader (b. 1912, d. 1983)	163
Figure 134	Los Ranchitos, Casa Blanca’s postwar suburb, 1956.....	170
Figure 135	Los Ranchitos, original tract map, 1954	170
Figure 136	Streeter Tract, 1950, one of three new housing tracts open to residents of color.....	172
Figure 137	“Tangible Example of Civic Pride at Work” in Casa Blanca, <i>Riverside Daily Press</i> series.....	173
Figure 138	Richard Leivas, during his service in the Korean War, 1952.....	174